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In preparation for making this report, and the recommendations included in it, I spoke to Ms. Julie Posadas Guzman, the Director of Policy and Program Development for United Way’s Girls Justice Initiative.  I also consulted with Chief William P. Sifferman, Juvenile Probation Department.  

At the last Program Committee meeting, Ms. Posadas Guzman provided members of this committee with a copy of Girls Justice Initiative Progress Report Year Two Period August 2003—December 2004.  Also, at my request, Ms. Posadas Guzman prepared a memorandum (dated 7/25/06).  That memorandum has been provided to all J.P.D. Commissioners.  I have reviewed both of these documents.  

Based on the information received, I believe there is a critical need for the Juvenile Probation Department to provide specialized girls services.  

A Girls Probation Unit was formed in the past.  As a unit, however, it lacked policies for addressing gender specific issues, protocols for interacting effectively with community partners, on-going quality training, and effective Department support and supervision.  The unit was disbanded within two years.  

I suggest that this Committee recommend, to the full Commission, a policy that will insure a system of excellent, dedicated services to girls.  

My first suggested recommendation is that the Juvenile Probation Department should initiate a Girls Probation Unit, staffed with committed, dedicated, and interested female juvenile probation officers along with a strong and supportive supervisor.  (It is understood that properly forming such a unit may require time and considerable organizational changes as well as additional personnel.)  The proposed unit should have the necessary resources and, in addition to other legally mandated training, require regular training that will develop and maintain the unit members’ appropriate gender-responsive capabilities.  Such a unit should be planned carefully, including the development of clear written policies and protocols.  Policies should include a requirement that the unit develops a means to assess individual girl’s needs.  There should be protocols that mandate the use of community-based resources, if those resources are likely to most effectively meet the needs of individual girls.  Furthermore, it is suggested that the policies include a requirement that the unit evaluate its own effectiveness and the effectiveness of the community based service providers used.  Outcomes sought should include data based measures of rehabilitation and reduced recidivism.  

I further recommend that the proposed Girls Probation Unit should interface with the Girls Justice Initiative.  The Girls Justice Initiative is currently located at the Juvenile Justice Center (formerly Youth Guidance Center), and it has demonstrated a principal role in providing enhanced services for girls in San Francisco’s juvenile justice system.  The Girls Justice Initiative has used its leadership position to work collaboratively with the various community service providers.  It could be the one “go-to” organization, able to assist probation officers with the development of professional training, as well as assisting with individual assessments, and with the development of appropriate case plans including recommended referrals.  

My final recommendation, on this issue, is that only those service providers (individuals and agencies) that have been approved by the assigned juvenile probation officer, as part of an individually tailored case plan, should have direct access to girls who are being held in secure detention.  This is necessary, not just for security, but as a way to insure the integrity of a specific case plan that has been developed by the probation officer along with considered input from the Girls Justice Initiative.  Limiting access to detained juveniles will also preserve the ability to assess the effectiveness of the interventions used.  

It is my hope that a Girls Probation Unit, properly formed, would become a model from which other units in the San Francisco Juvenile Probation Department could draw the incentive to make those units stronger and more effective at helping the young people who are in their charge.  

